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This issue is in recognition of the SSW test being 50 years young!  Of course, Jack does not 
know that this issue contains the 1st article he published on the SSW test in 1962 and an 
interview with Jack that both were published in the Canadian Hearing Report in October 2012.  
The publisher has graciously allowed these articles to be reprinted in this issue of the SSW 
Reports.  In 34 years of the existence of the SSW Reports we have read about the SSW test and 
many other facets of central auditory processing disorders!  What a special moment it was to ask 
some pointed questions to Jack Katz.  As always, he shared some professional and personal views that are 
inspiring and insightful.  Congratulations Jack, Ackie, and the SSW test!  

Interview with Jack Y.Y. Katz  

How did you get into the field of Audiology? 

Miss Carlin was a wonderful English teacher at Erasmus Hall High School in Brooklyn.  One 
day she told us that she had many years of experience counseling students and that we should 
write an essay about ourselves and from that she would give us some suggestions for what we 
might study for the future.  I wrote that I was lazy, but liked people and didn’t like to do the 
same thing over and over again.  I am not sure what else I wrote, but on my paper at the top was 
written, “Speech Correction”.  I had no clue what that meant so I asked my older brother and he 
didn’t either, but he said that a friend was going into that field.  So I called her and liked what I 
heard, but was still not very clear what it was.  When I got to Brooklyn College and said that I 
was thinking of majoring in Speech Therapy they told me that I couldn’t because my speech was 
not good enough.  I had to take three classes to improve my speech so I went to the Speech & 
Hearing Clinic and there I learned more and more about the field.  In those days we trained in 
both Speech and Hearing so in graduate school (when politics threatened my continuation in 
Speech) I simply switched to Audiology in which I was doing quite well. 

The SSW Test is 50 years old – how did it begin? 

I already had an M.S. in Audiology and Speech but I still had to take practicum in the Ph.D. 
program.  The audiologist at Mercy Hospital of Pittsburgh told me that she was going on 
vacation and asked if I would like to replace her for a month.  I jumped at the chance because 



Irma and I just had our first child.  One day one of the young ENTs asked me if I was aware of 
the work being done in Germany: identifying brain tumors using hearing tests.  I could not 
believe what I was hearing because we were taught that you cannot assess the auditory system 
above the level of the VIII N because there is too much decussation.  I said I did not know about 
the Germany work and he said that he would bring in the article.  The next day he showed me a 2 
paragraph description of the work of Joseph Matzker, an ENT doctor, who divided a word into a 
high-frequency band to the one ear and low-frequency band to the other ear.  If the person could 
combine the bands centrally they could get the word, but those with temporal lobe tumors could 
not.  I was fascinated because audiology had only gotten to the level of the VIII N at that time.  
But the last line was a downer.  It said unfortunately the test did not work if the person had a 
hearing loss.  Out of my mouth I heard myself say “Why don’t they use spondees?”  When I 
realized what I had said, I exclaimed, “You know that’s a good idea.  Would you like to work on 
that with me?”  He said, “No, no you go ahead”.  That night I had the midnight and 2 AM 
feedings for my infant son who was recovering from surgery and had to be fed every two  hours 
through the day and night.  As I was feeding him I started to get excited about the ideas popping 
into my head.  I could not do what Matzker had done because I had no equipment.  So I thought 
of having one spondee to one ear and another one to the other ear.  Then I thought, “Wow, what 
if they were staggered so the second and third monosyllables would be competing in time in 
opposite ears, this would give us all sorts of comparisons.  When the baby was fed I started 
writing feverishly.  I thought it would look more scientific than Matzker’s approach if we 
counterbalanced items starting in the right and then the left ear.  Then I figured the efficiency of 
having the first word and the last word to form a third spondee.  In that way if a person missed 
one competing word they could fill it in with another word incorrectly.  After the 2 AM feeding I 
made a list of 36 of the 40 word items.  Interestingly, all the little things that were used to look 
more scientific turned out to be valuable auditory processing disorder (APD) measures or helpful 
in other ways.               

The Handbook of Clinical Audiology is in its 6th edition –what was the initial impetus? 

It was about 1968 when we went on a family vacation.  As usual I brought a yellow pad to write 
down any ideas that came to me, as I surely would not remember them when I got home.  One 
day when things were quiet I took out the pad and started to write an idea for a study.  But then I 
got stymied because I did not have some basic information.  So I turned the page and started 
working on another idea.  But, then I needed other information and could not progress with that 
project either.  I thought, “What we need is a handbook where all the basic information is 
contained in one place”.  Then I wondered, if there were such a handbook, whose chapters I 
would like to read.  My first two choices were Neil Goetzinger for a chapter on word recognition 
and Bill Hodgson on evaluation of young children.  Pretty soon I had a list of chapters and quite 
a few authors whose chapters I would love to read.  The title came next.  When my brother was 
in college he came home one day with the Handbook of Chemistry.  He was so excited and held 
onto it like a brick of gold.  So I thought the book should be a ‘Handbook’.  The title is ‘Clinical 



Audiology’ instead of ‘Audiology’ because I have always loved the practice of audiology and 
wanted that to be the focus.     

What is your opinion as to whose role it is to administer auditory training? 

Up until now this was a moot point.  Audiologists have been slow in getting into this work so 
probably 90% or more of the training was by SLP’s.  But in a very brief period there has been 
such a spike of interest from all quarters in APD and even therapy that there is reason to think 
about who should really be doing this therapy.  I think that both Audiologists and speech-
language pathologists have important strengths when it comes to auditory training.  SLPs have a 
stronger background in phonetics, articulation, language and in therapy.  But for a number of 
years as language has become so dominant in SLP training I understand that articulation and 
phonetics have been de-emphasized both in training and in services.  While audiologists have not 
generally had much therapy training in recent years; their knowledge of the auditory system and 
function, as well as otitis media and central testing, have given them an important understanding 
of the processes.  Other advantages for audiologists are in areas such as administering dichotic 
listening and speech-in-noise training as well as audiologic equipment.  On the third hand SLPs 
can do speech-in-noise work without benefit of an audiometer and may be more comfortable in 
providing memory training. 

Both groups and teachers of the hard-of-hearing could do a proper job of auditory training for 
APD.  Right now with the huge demand I am truly grateful for any trained person who will help 
to serve the many people who are not receiving services.  We see what a disaster the lack of 
services has been for so many children and adults with APD and hope we can do better in the 
future.    

What is your advice to upcoming or new professors who teach clinical audiology or speech 
pathology? 

Thank you for this question.  In medical school if you take a course on a particular topic you can 
be quite sure that the person who teaches it does that kind of work.  They are master practitioners 
or master surgeons.  So when the student gets information, illustrative cases and content as to 
what to do when there are complications; they benefit from the professor’s professional 
experience.  At one university a hearing scientist who had a meager background and no 
experience as an audiologist was teaching clinical audiology courses to audiology students.  How 
could that be justified?  Would it be okay for a clinical audiologist with a meager background in 
hearing science; teach hearing science courses?  My advice to new professors is to keep your 
hand in clinical services.  It means so much to the students when you say, “You know, last week 
I tested a child who …”.   Students need role models rather than lectures from someone who is a 
few pages ahead of them in the text. 

 



What is the future of electrophysiology in audiology? 

There is no limit to the ‘potential’ for the use of electrophysiological procedures in audiology.  
But not in the foreseeable future will they replace the behavioral audiology procedures.  
Audiologists can quickly and inexpensively measure real-life behaviors and measure real-life 
responses.  However, the electrophysiological methods have a huge contribution to make about 
where and how the system is working.  It can tell us about pre-conscious functions.   In addition, 
when individuals cannot reply then physiological measures become so much more important.  I 
should also mention that we have given up some excellent behavioral tests because we assumed 
that physiological procedures would make them obsolete.  For example, tone decay and SISI 
tests of old were not fully replaced by immittance.  I hope that we will be more careful before we 
delete any more procedures.           
 
What does the SSW detect that other tests do not? 
Wow, first let me plead ignorance about the other tests, but I will do my best.  In an earlier 
question, I noted that all the little things we did to make the SSW look well-thought-out; actually 
provided valuable diagnostic insights.  Who would have thought that counterbalancing the SSW 
items (half of the test words start in the left ear while the other half starts in the right ear) would 
give us powerful indicators (e.g., Ear and Order Effects)?  Who could have imagined that a 
significant difference for errors on the first 2 words of the item vs. the second 2 words could tell 
us, in a brain damaged population, who likely has an anterior cortical problem and who has a 
posterior temporal problem with the opposite pattern?  In APD cases those signs help to 
differentiate individuals who have Tolerance Fading Memory (TFM) and Decoding (DEC) APD 
problems.  Who could have imagined that staggering the spondees would give us insight into 
corpus callosum lesions (or Integration (INT) type of APD cases) and the importance of having 
norms for reversals of the word items?  Most importantly, the SSW gives us 23 signs of APD 
and their categories so we do not have to depend on any one score.  Rather we see how the 
significant signs reinforce one another.  In such a complex problem as APD some people can 
beat one or two aspects of our tests but we are likely to have a number of others that demonstrate 
the problem.  There are two other important tests of the battery and the Buffalo Model 
Questionnaire – Revised that help us to avoid making a mistake in the evaluation by providing 
additional criteria and an independent assessment by parents and teachers.     
 

Is there anything that you have done that has not received international acclaim? 

Yes, many, many things.  When I was in the Boy Scouts I won a burping contest.  It received 
almost no recognition anywhere.  Oh, you mean of a professional nature.  One thing was the 
Continuous Tone Masking test, that divided cochlear and retrocochlear hearing performance, not 
that VIII N responses were more severe than cochlear, but rather that their responses go in 
opposite directions with the normal range situated between them.  Another thing is SSW Reports 
that does have Canadian subscribers, but is not widely known.  SSW Reports deals with central 
functions and is in its 34th year of publication.  

 



What is your middle name? 

If you did not know the answer you would not have asked this question.  I never had a middle 
name, but when we lived in Turkey I came home one day and announced that I used to be, “Jack 
cabuk cabuk Katz (cabuk – pronounced ‘chahbuk’ which means ‘fast’ in Turkish).  But, now I 
have become Jack yavas yavas Katz (pronounced ‘yah-vash’ that means “slow”).  That is, I was 
now going to start doing things s-l-o-w-l-y.  Those words are often said twice, at the appropriate 
speed, in Turkish to emphasize them.  Sometimes when I sign my name I include my new middle 
initials “YY” (to make up for not having even one of them all those years).  It was a lot of fun for 
those who knew the story.  Then one day I realized that my name is indeed YY.  I was named 
after my grandfather who was Yakov Yisroel.  So now when I sign my name ‘Jack YY Katz’ I 
am also honoring my grandfather.    

Is there another topic you would like to add to this interview? 

Thank you.  When I was a child there was no early intervention and in schools there were no 
Speech Language Pathologists (in fact there was no consideration of language in ‘Speech 
Correction’; as it was known).  There was no specialized reading help and there was no such 
thing as a learning disability or phonics.  I have had APD all my life and had a great deal of 
trouble with speech, language, reading, spelling etc.  When I was 15 years old I told my parents 
that I was going to quit school when I was 16.  They were heartbroken.  I told them that I had 
enough and was not able to read or spell well etc.  I naïvely said that I would buy a store and 
have a secretary who could read for me.  One, day Mr. Cohen, a house painter, with whom my 
father worked, came to see me.  “ME!  Mr. Cohen came here to see me?”, I asked.  Yes, as it 
turned out, he came to tell me that I couldn’t quit school!  He said it was so important that I had 
to continue and try again.  Every time I repeated my reasons he came back with one more answer 
with the same theme, “You can’t quit school!”  After an hour I realized that Mr. Cohen would 
never leave until I told him that I would not quit school.  And fortunately I didn’t quit.  I can 
only imagine what my life would have been like if I had quit at 16 with all those problems and 
such weak academic and communicative skills. 

I am mentioning this now because this is a different world, but the same thing is happening to 
some children and they don’t have a Mr. Cohen (by the way a few months later he died of a 
lymphoma).  I have worked with two teens that were so frustrated and disheartened that they also 
were ‘finished’, but they were finished with life itself!  Both are still alive, one with a good 
outcome and one not so good.  

Tragically, 40 years ago some people said that there was no such thing as APD.  I wonder, 
because of that, how many people suffered so badly with this problem who could have improved 
with a little help?  When it was clear that auditory information could not just jump to the brain 
and be understood the story changed to, “Well if there is such a thing, it’s not important”.  How 
many more children and adults suffered and did not reach their potential because of such loose 



talk.  And now we hear that there is no such thing again and this time it is because APD is really 
a language disorder.  Well if it is a language disorder why do so many children we see come to 
us with years of language training and still struggle?  And why when we do APD therapies do 
their problems improve so quickly?  What reason will they come up with next?  After 40 wasted 
years we need professionals to say, “Enough, let’s start helping these people”.   
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This is the first publication of the Staggered Spondaic Word (SSW) test by Dr. Jack Katz. In 50 years, this single central
test has been reported on in numerous peer-reviewed articles, manuals, hundreds of workshops, the SSW Reports
quarterly publication (in its 34th year), and a text book (Arnst and Katz, 1982). It is one of the most widely used
central tests in the United States and Canada, and has been adapted in many other countries. 
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